
MARYLAND STATE ATHLETIC COMMISSION


MINUTES - THURSDAY, AUGUST 28, 2003
The Thursday, August, 2003 meeting of the Maryland State Athletic Commission was called to order at 3:09 p.m..  Present were:  Chairman Karl N. Milligan, Jr., Chairman; Commissioners Ben Alperstein, Phil Feaster; Bill McCaffrey, and 

David Norman; Patrick Pannella, Executive Director; and Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General.

APPROVAL OF MAY 29, 2003 COMMISSION MINUTES
The May 29, 2003 Minutes of the Maryland State Athletic Commission, which previously were distributed to all Commission members for review, were discussed.  Upon a motion by Commissioner McCaffrey, and seconded by Commissioner Feaster, the Commission voted unanimously (5-0) to approve the May 29, 2003 Minutes of the Commission.
APPROVAL OF PROFESSIONAL  WRESTLING SHOWS
Executive Director Pannella led a discussion regarding additional professional wrestling shows scheduled in Maryland for the month September, 2003. 

In reference to the September 6, 2003 professional wrestling show, which is scheduled to be held at The Coliseum in Cockeysville, Executive Director Pannella provided the following information.  Mr. Pannella recently was contacted by licensed promoter Donna Burke, as well as an attorney representing The Coliseum, regarding the Commission sanctioning and regulating this event.  The wrestling show will feature six little people wrestlers from an out-of-state wrestling organization called the Micro Wrestling Federation (MWF).  Mr. Pannella advised Tim Burke, a representative of Donna Burke, that all Commission regulations, including the appropriate medical examinations for the wrestlers and ring safety specifications, must be met.  Mr. Pannella is securing a physician to perform 

the medical examinations on the wrestlers who will be competing.  Mr. Pannella 

and Commission Inspector Lou Leavey will be working at the wrestling show.  Commissioner Norman expressed a desire to attend the wrestling show to oversee the event.  Commissioner McCaffrey sought assurances that the event did not constitute midget bowling or midget tossing but, indeed, constituted legitimate wrestling contests.

Executive Director Pannella reported that he reconfirmed with the Compliance Division of the Maryland Comptroller of the Treasury that events, such as 

the September 6, 2003 professional wrestling show for which there are no admission charges, are not subject to the Boxing and Wrestling Tax, and that 

the Maryland Comptroller of the Treasury should not be receiving the fee collected by the Commission to cover the costs attendant to the regulation of such events.  Mr. Pannella referred to such an event as a bought professional wrestling show; he defined a bought show as one for which tickets are not sold to a show but, instead, where a show is being held to attract customers to a particular venue or business.  Mr. Pannella stated that, while a $10.00 cover charge will be in place for customers to gain entrance into The Coliseum on the evening of September 6, 2003, the Compliance Division of the Maryland Comptroller of the Treasury opined that customers gaining entrance into the establishment were also attending to watch 

the televised University of Maryland football game.  Mr. Pannella noted that, in keeping with the minimum $200.00 amount charged to a promoter by the Maryland Comptroller of the Treasury for the Boxing and Wrestling Tax, the Commission will charge the promoter of this wrestling show a $200.00 fee for the Commissions regulatory services. 

Upon a motion by Commissioner McCaffrey, and seconded by Commissioner Norman, the Commission voted unanimously (5-0) to approve the following professional wrestling shows:

Saturday, September 6, 2003 - The Coliseum - Timonium, Maryland

Promoter:  Donna Burke, Mid-Eastern Wrestling Federation (MEWF); and 

Sunday, September 7, 2003 - North Point Flea Market - Essex, MD

Promoter:  Donna Burke, Mid-Eastern Wrestling Federation (MEWF). 

CHAIRMANS REPORT
Chairman Milligan stated that, while watching a recent televised bout, he observed a referee question, and then instruct, a boxer who was bent over about whether 

the boxer was hit by a low blow.  Chairman Milligan opined that such actions are inappropriate.  

Chairman Milligan said that he called representatives of other boxing commissions regarding whether, in a situation where a possible low blow occurs during a bout and a referee does not see the infraction, should the referee consult the opinion of the judges in determining if the infraction occurred.  Chairman Milligan noted that, in his experience as an official, he knew of a referee or two who would consult the judges before making a call if the referee missed seeing a punch during a bout.  He said that the general consensus of opinion of those he called was that if a referee does not see the low blow punch he should not call it as a foul.

Commissioner Feaster and Executive Director Pannella opined that such a situation involving a possible low blow infraction should be treated as if any other alleged infraction may have occurred, with the referee solely making the decision regarding the legitimacy of the action without soliciting the opinion of, or assistance from, 

the judges or anyone else.

Commissioner McCaffrey cited a recent bout held in Dover, Delaware in which Andrew Golota and his cornerman complained repeatedly to referee Rudy Battle about Mr. Golota incurring low blow fouls.  Commissioner McCaffrey explained that Mr. Battle completely ignored these protests, choosing to focus instead on the action Mr. Battle saw before him.

The Commission directed Executive Director Pannella to contact Rudy Battle to confirm his opinion that a referee should never, under any circumstances, seek the advice or opinion of judges or other Commission officials to confirm if a low blow or other infraction actually occurred during a bout. 

ABC-CERTIFIED BOXING REGISTRIES
Senior Assistant Attorney General Spizler provided the Commission with the following update regarding boxing commissions affiliated with the Association 

of Boxing Commissions (ABC) which, in determining the propriety of approving boxing bouts, were relying on information obtained from boxing registries not certified by the ABC.  The ABC has cited the California State Athletic Commission as being one such commission.  As noted by Mr. Spizler, federal law defines 

a boxing registry as any entity certified by the Association of Boxing Commissions for the purposes of maintaining records and identification of boxers.  Currently, Fight Fax, Inc. is the only boxing registry certified by the ABC.  The California State Athletic Commission has created, and maintains, its own boxing registry.  In responding to a letter from ABC President Tim Lueckenhoff which cited an ABC resolution mandating that all boxing commissions affiliated with the ABC utilize only those boxing registries which are certified by the ABC, the California State Athletic Commission stated that it maintains an extensive and comprehensive ring record system for boxers worldwide and rarely requires 

the services of an ABC-certified boxing registry to obtain ring records.  If a commission elects to collect data relating to boxers ring records and create its 

own boxing registry, such a registry may contain incomplete, inaccurate or missing information relating to bout results, boxers records, and the suspension of boxers licenses imposed by boxing commissions for medical and other reasons.  Because of these inconsistencies, there is an absolute need for commissions to use only certified boxing registries which include a boxers history of medical suspensions.  In a second letter sent to the California State Athletic Commission, ABC President 

Tim Lueckenhoff requested that the California State Athletic Commission 

provide written assurances to the ABC that the commission will require each 

of its promoters to provide ring records to it from a boxing registry certified 

by the ABC pertaining to each boxer proposed to participate in a boxing show.  

As Mr. Lueckenhoff had done with his first letter to the California State Athletic Commission, copies of the second ABC letter were sent to the Governor of California, the Attorney General of California, and United States Senator 

John McCain. 

HEPATITIS C VIRUS AND PROFESSIONAL BOXERS
Senior Assistant Attorney General Spizler stated that several reports have been circulating in the boxing community regarding boxers who may or may not have the Hepatitis C virus.  Mr. Spizler explained that problem for Commissions is what to do about this scenario when a boxing commission does not have provisions in place which require boxers to provide a negative Hepatitis C test as a requirement for licensure.  

Senior Assistant Attorney General Spizler expressed concerns about the frequency of Hepatitis C transmissions and the serious symptoms associated with this disease. 

Mr. Spizler noted that, during the 2003 Conference of the Association of Boxing Commissions, attendees received an advertisement from a private health testing company which charged $50.00 for testing for the Hepatitis C virus.

Executive Director Pannella reported that, when there is documentation that a 

boxer has tested positive for the Hepatitis C virus, certain boxing commissions 

are discussing enforcing regulations which require a boxer to be physically fit to compete as grounds to deny a license to a boxer applicant (in the absence of an express law or regulation requiring the production of a negative Hepatitis C test 

as a condition of licensure).  Mr. Pannella opined that, even if the aforementioned regulations were applicable, this scenario does not address situations where 

boxers either know they have the Hepatitis C virus and refuse to inform a boxing commission or are unaware that they have the disease.

Commissioner Norman stated that, to ensure that the Commission can make an informed decision about this matter, he will ask a colleague who is an infectious disease specialist at Johns Hopkins Hospital to speak to the Commission regarding the Hepatitis C virus.

Senior Assistant Attorney General Spizler stated that, if the Commission desired 

to require boxers in the State of Maryland to be tested for the Hepatitis C virus, 

the Maryland Legislature would have to enact a law.  Mr. Spizler noted that, due 

to time constraints, it was too late for the Commission to consider presenting any legislation for the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation to sponsor and propose for the upcoming Session of the Maryland General Assembly.  Mr. Spizler added, however, that an individual legislator or legislators could propose a bill pertaining to such legislation.

BOXING PROMOTER APPLICANT
Executive Director Pannella reported that the Commission currently has in its possession a promoters application for an individual who is seeking to hold professional boxing shows in the Baltimore area.  Mr. Pannella noted that the Commission is waiting for additional financial information from this individual before considering his application. 

SECURITY ISSUE INVOLVING AMATEUR BOXING SHOW
Executive Director provided the Commission with the following report.  Local boxing historian Ray H. Leonard sent Mr. Pannella a copy of an August 16, 2003 Maryland Gazette newspaper article entitled, Brawl breaks out at boxing event; One injured, three arrested outside Michaels Eighth Avenue.  Because the boxing event referenced in the article pertains solely to amateur boxing, and because Maryland law expressly exempts such activity from the regulation 

of the Commission when the boxing is conducted under the supervision of a nationally-recognized amateur organization, the Commission has no jurisdiction 

in these matters.  However, it has been the general practice of the Commission 

to informally investigate problems affiliated with any form of boxing occurring 

in the State of Maryland.  The Commission does so in an effort to make the nationally-recognized amateur organizations affiliated with the activity in 

question aware of such incidents and accountable for quickly resolving any problems.  Mr. Pannella contacted Frank Gilbert, Vice President of the South Atlantic Boxing Association for USA Boxing, Inc., regarding the incident which was referenced in the August 16, 2003 newspaper article.  The South Atlantic Boxing Association is the local boxing committee in the Baltimore area for 

USA Boxing.  Mr. Gilbert was aware of the incident, and said that the South Atlantic Boxing Association has scheduled a meeting with the promoter of the amateur boxing show in which the incident occurred.  Mr. Gilbert noted that 

the incident in question took place after an amateur boxing show had concluded, and occurred in the parking lot of Michaels Eighth Avenue in Glen Burnie.  

Mr. Gilbert said that, at the meeting with the promoter, the South Atlantic 

Boxing Association planned to address security issues pertaining to the 

promoters amateur boxing shows.  Mr. Pannella opined that the South Atlantic Boxing Association has been consistently responsive in resolving any matters brought to the local boxing committees attention by the Commission.   

AAPRP MEETING - SEPTEMBER 10 - 14, 2003
Executive Director Pannella advised the Commission that the American 

Association of Professional Ringside Physicians (AAPRP) will be holding 

its 2003 Annual Medical Seminar from September 10 - 14, 2003 in Las Vegas, Nevada. 

Senior Assistant Attorney General Spizler and Mr. Pannella both opined that 

the 2002 AAPRP Medical Seminar, which was held in Baltimore, was extremely informative.  Mr. Spizler noted that the physicians who attend this annual conference do so at their own expense.

Senior Assistant Attorney General Spizler reported that he had been invited 

to speak at the 2003 AAPRP Medical Seminar regarding the following issues:  

1.  Provide an update on actions and issues addressed by the Association of Boxing Commissions (ABC) at the ABCs 2003 Conference; 2. Provide a review of the federal boxing legislation currently pending in Congress and an update on its status; and 3. Discuss and review the administrative steps involving the denial of a boxing license and, in effect, retiring a boxer.  

Executive Director Pannella noted that the Commission maintains an active and productive working relationship with the AAPRP.

THE BESTSHOT SYSTEM
Executive Director Pannella provided the Commission with the following report.  The Commission received correspondence, dated July 23, 2003 from Barry Lyngard, President of SensorPad Systems, Inc..  Mr. Lyngards company developed a boxing glove technology called the bestshot System which, through the insertion of a foam-like sensor pad in a boxing glove and coupled with miniaturized electronics, measures every hit thrown from each boxer and the force of those hits in pounds.  Mr. Lyngard asked if he could come before the Commission and demonstrate his product.  The Commission determined that, while it appreciates 

Mr. Lyngards offer to introduce Commission members to the bestshot System, the Commission is not the appropriate entity or audience to endorse, or even review, this product.

CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN BOXING STUDY
PROFESSIONAL BOXERS AND TRAUMATIC BRAIN INJURY

Executive Director Pannella provided the Commission with the following 

report on the prospective longitudinal study of professional boxers to be conducted by neurologist Dr. John Stiller during the weigh-in activities preceding scheduled professional boxing shows in the State of Maryland.  The goals of this study are 

to help to determine which boxers are at a greater risk of incurring brain damage 

in the future, and to inform and educate boxers about the risks involved when they receive cumulative and excessive blows to the head.  The ultimate success of the study will rest, in part, on the success of the Maryland State Athletic Commission 

in convincing professional boxers and their managers and trainers that the boxers participation in the minimal and non-evasive testing involved in the study will 

not adversely effect the boxers ability to compete in a scheduled bout.  At the Commissions request, Mr. Pannella revised the original Consent to Participate 

in Boxing Study form, to be signed by boxers agreeing to participate in the study, which he received from Dr. Stiller.  Senior Assistant Attorney General Spizler received Mr. Pannellas revised version of the form, made his own revisions to the form, and presented a final, revised version of the form to the Commission.  The Commission reviewed Mr. Spizlers final version of the form.  The Commission was satisfied that this final version of the form provides assurances that the 

boxers participation in the voluntary study will be strictly confidential, as the form stipulates that a coding system will utilized in the study in place of boxers names.  At the same time, and as reflected in the form, the Commission noted that a boxers participation in the study would not immunize the boxer from appropriate medical suspensions, revocations or denials based on information separate and apart from the study.  
CHAIRMANS TERM
The Commission held a discussion regarding the term of chairman.  Commissioner McCaffrey stated that current Commission regulations provide for a four-year 

for the term of chairman, beginning on July 1, 2000.  Commission McCaffrey 

noted that the term of chairman for the majority of the other boards and commissions within the Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing 

in the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation is one year. 

Commissioner Norman stated the Maryland Governors Office would like to see 

the Commission alligned with the practice of other commissions by promulgating 

a regulation providing for a one-year term for the position of chairman.

Chairman Milligan stated that he concurred with the idea of having the term for the Commission chairman to be one year.

Upon a motion by Commissioner McCaffrey, and seconded by Commissioner Norman, the Commission voted unanimously (5-0) to elect a chairman at its last meeting preceeding each fiscal year; that the term of chairman be for a one-year period; and that a member may serve as chairman for an unlimited number of consecutive terms.

SENIOR MEMBER ACTING AS CHAIRMAN AT MEETINGS 
Commissioner Norman inquired if the Commission had the statutory authority 

to elect a vice chairman.  Commissioner Norman explained that, for organizational purposes and public appearances, he felt it was important to have a recognized individual in place to conduct Commission meetings when the chairman is not in attendance.

Senior Assistant Attorney General Spizler opined that, while certain other boards and commissions within the Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing 

in the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation have statutory provisions in place providing for a vice chairman position, the Commission does not have such 

a provision.

Executive Director Pannella reported that, when the chairman has not been in attendance at a Commission meeting, the Commission member with the longest tenure in his position has conducted Commission meetings.  Mr. Pannella recalled that, at least on one occasion during the last eight years, Commissioner Alperstein conducted a Commission meeting in the chairmans absence.

The Commission voted unanimously (5-0) to approve a Commission policy 

whereby the longest-tenured member of the Commission is to conduct Commission meetings when the chairman is absent.

NEXT SCHEDULED COMMISSION MEETING
Executive Director Pannella announced that the next Commission meeting 

will be held on Thursday, September 25, 2003 at 3:00 p.m. in the Third Floor 

Conference Room, 500 North Calvert Street in Baltimore.

ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING
Upon a motion by Chairman Milligan, and seconded by Commissioner Feaster,

the Commission voted unanimously (5-0) to adjourn the meeting at 4:44 p.m..

